
 

 
 
 
 
ASSOCIATION FOR CONSUMER RESEARCH 

 
Labovitz School of Business & Economics, University of Minnesota Duluth, 11 E. Superior Street, Suite 210, Duluth, MN 55802 
 
 
Financial Decision Making in Hard and Prosperous Times

Kobe Millet, VU Amsterdam, The Netherlands 
Lien Lamey, Lessius University College and KU Leuven, Belgium 
Bram Van den Bergh , Erasmus University Rotterdam, The Netherlands  

 
Two experiments and one time-series study examined how business cycle fluctuations influence financial decisions. Whereas people

are drawn toward gains during expansions, they are drawn toward avoiding losses during economic contractions. This suggests that

business cycle fluctuations might trigger separate motivational systems that affect financial decisions.
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10 / Strategic Spending in Booms and Busts: Surprising Effects of Economic Recessions on Consumer Behavior 

history strategies exist along a slow-to-fast continuum (Promislow 
and Harvey 1990). Slower strategies are associated with reproduc-
ing at a later age and having fewer offspring. Faster strategies have 
the opposite characteristics, being associated with reproducing at an 
earlier age and having more offspring. In addition to reproduction, 
each strategy is associated with a specific type of orientation toward 
the world. Faster strategists tend to be opportunistic in that they take 
more risks and desire immediate gratification for short-term benefits. 
In contrast, slower strategists tend to be long-term planners who take 
fewer risks and delay gratification for future payoffs (Nettle 2010). 

Recent research has begun to test how experimentally priming 
people with cues of an unpredictable environment—a key deter-
minant of life history strategies (Ellis et al. 2009)—influences out-
comes related to fast and slow life history strategies. Findings show 
that the salience of unpredictability produces divergent life history 
strategies for different groups of people (Griskevicius et al. 2010). 
Unpredictability cues have a different effect on people who grew up 
in a relatively resource-scarce environment (e.g., “I felt relatively 
poor when growing up”) than on those who grew up in a relatively 
resource-plentiful environment (e.g., “I felt relatively wealthy com-
pared to the other kids in my school”). For lower childhood SES 
individuals, unpredictability cues led to a preference for earlier 
reproduction. This suggests that unpredictability cues shift people 
from lower-SES childhoods toward a faster strategy. Conversely, for 
individuals who grew up in higher-SES environments, the same cues 
led to a preference to delay reproduction, consistent with shifting to 
a slower strategy. 

The current research examine how cues to resource unpredict-
ability (i.e., economic recessions) influence intertemporal choice. 
As discussed earlier, faster life history strategies are associated with 
desiring immediate rewards, whereas slower strategies are associ-
ate with delaying gratification for future payoffs. Thus, building on 
previous research highlighting the importance of childhood environ-
ment (Griskevicius et al. 2010), we predicted that individuals who 
grew up in relatively resource-scarce environments would respond 
to economic uncertainty cues by value the present. In contrast, indi-
viduals who grew up in relatively resource-plentiful environments 
should respond to economic uncertainty cues by valuing the future.

Study 1 examined how economic uncertainty influenced inter-
temporal choice. Participants read a news story about either the re-
cent economic recession or a control story. Participants then made a 
series of financial choices in which they chose between receiving a 
reward tomorrow or receiving a larger reward in the future (e.g., $31 
tomorrow vs. $50 in 2 months). The study had real monetary incen-
tives, meaning that participants would actually receive their chose 
reward for one of their choices.  

Findings showed that economic recession cues had a different 
effect on people as a function of their childhood environment. The 
salience of economic uncertainty led people who had higher-SES 
childhoods to value the future, increasing their likelihood of choos-
ing the larger, later reward. Conversely, economic uncertainly cues 
led people who had lower-SES childhoods to value the present, in-
creasing their likelihood of choosing the smaller, immediate reward.

Study 2 used a different manipulation of economic uncertainty, 
where people saw a slide show of images depicting a recession or a 
control images. Participants then indicated their desire to save mon-
ey for the future and their desire to borrow money for immediate 
expenditures. Conceptually replicating findings from the first study, 
results showed that economic recession cues had diverging effects 
as a function of people’s childhood SES environments. Economic 
uncertainty led people who had higher-SES childhoods to want to 
save money for the future and not go into debt. Conversely, eco-

nomic uncertainly cues led people who had lower-SES childhoods to 
decrease savings and increase desire to borrow money for immediate 
expenditures. 

Study 3 attempted to extend the findings from the first two stud-
ies by examining the hormonal mechanism by which economic un-
certainly cues influence intertemporal choice. Preliminary findings 
show individuals from lower-SES backgrounds respond to economic 
uncertainty with increases in both Testosterone and increases in Cor-
tisol. This suggests that lower-SES childhood individuals respond to 
resource unpredictability by becoming both more action-focused and 
more anxious, consistent with desiring immediate rewards. Overall, 
these findings show how, when, and why economic uncertainty influ-
ences financial decisions related to intertemporal choice. 
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Financial Decision Making in  
Hard and Prosperous Times

ExTENDED ABSTRACT
Global and national economies alternate between hard and 

prosperous economic times. These business cycle fluctuations also 
influence individuals within the economy. For example, economic 
recessions are associated with poorer health (Bambra 2010). We pro-
pose that economic expansions and contractions influence consumer 
financial decision-making. 

Financial decisions depend both on expected returns (i.e., po-
tential benefits) and expected risks (i.e., potential costs; Mellers 
2000; Raghubir & Das 2010). Although the achievement of financial 
benefits and avoidance of risk are often taken into account simulta-
neously, these concerns can be managed separately (Zhou & Pham 
2004). For example, regulatory fit theory (Higgins 2000) states that 
individuals with a promotion focus (i.e., a self-regulatory focus on 
approaching desired opportunities) make decisions primarily on the 
basis of positive outcomes. In contrast, individuals with a preven-
tion focus (i.e., a self-regulatory focus on the prevention of losses) 
make decisions based primarily on avoiding negative outcomes (Id-
son, Liberman, & Higgins 2004). While a promotion focus might 
be especially manifest itself during economic expansions, a preven-
tion focus might be more pronounced during economic contractions. 
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Hence, we hypothesize that people should be predominantly drawn 
toward achieving gains during expansions, but especially drawn to-
ward avoiding losses during economic contractions. 

Study 1 examined whether cues to business cycle fluctuations 
influence likelihood estimates of financial outcomes. Participants 
read a short scenario describing either an economic recession, pros-
perity, or a control condition. Afterwards, participants indicated the 
perceived likelihood of positive and negative outcomes of 8 financial 
investment decisions (e.g. “investing 5% of your annual income in a 
very speculative stock”). Participants indicated for each decision the 
chance of both a positive and a negative outcome. Findings showed 
that the perceived likelihood of a negative outcome is higher in the 
contraction than in the expansion and the control condition. How-
ever, the perceived likelihood of a positive outcome is higher in the 
expansion than in the recession and the control condition.

Study 2 aimed to demonstrate behavioral consequences of busi-
ness cycle fluctuations. Participants were again primed with cues to 
an economic recession, expansion, or control cues. Then, partici-
pants made a series of financial choices related to gains or related 
to losses based on Hsee and Weber (1999). Each question offered 
a choice between a safe and a risky option. In the gain set, partici-
pants could receive money, while in the loss set they could pay fines. 
Consistent with Study 1, findings showed that people became more 
risk-averse for losses in the contraction condition. However, people 
become more risk-seeking for gains in the expansion condition.

Study 3 used a time-series methodology that mirrored the ex-
perimental studies. Findings showed that consumption of financial 
products that are especially focused on the achievement of gains (i.e. 
gambling) or the prevention of losses (i.e. purchase of insurances) 
covaried with the business cycle in the predicted fashion. Gain 
achievement focused consumption is affected by expansions, but not 
by contractions, whereas loss prevention focused consumption is af-
fected by contractions, but not by expansions. 

In sum, the present set of studies provides support for the hy-
pothesis that business cycle fluctuations selectively influence finan-
cial decision-making. We provide causal evidence that cues of busi-
ness cycle fluctuations influence financial decision making (studies 
1 and 2) and investigated the relationship between financial decision 
making and business cycle fluctuations over a substantial time pe-
riod, making use of real consumption behavior over several business 
cycles (study 3). Our studies suggest that business cycle fluctuations 
might trigger different motivational systems that affect financial de-
cision making.
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